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SUBJECT

Proposed Motion 2018-0119 would acknowledge receipt of the 2017 Water Taxi Ridership Analysis and Strategic Growth Report in response to a budget proviso.

SUMMARY

King County operates two water taxi (aka passenger-only ferry) routes, one between West Seattle and Downtown Seattle, and another between Vashon Island and Downtown Seattle. This water taxi service is funded by a countywide property tax levy, fares, and federal and state grants. 

To evaluate the ongoing effectiveness of water taxi service in meeting rider needs, the Council incorporated a proviso into the 2017-2018 biennial budget ordinance[footnoteRef:1] asking for a report on ridership demographics, the effect of ridership on the local and regional economy, strategies to increase ridership, and strategies to increase revenue. The proviso report was due by January 31, 2018. [1:  Ordinance 18409 Section 112 Proviso P1] 


Proposed Motion 2018-0119 would acknowledge receipt of the 2017 Water Taxi Ridership Analysis and Strategic Growth Report. The report notes that:

· Ridership has increased at an annual rate of 9.4 percent since 2011;
· While Vashon water taxi riders are primarily commuters (91 percent), riders to West Seattle are split nearly equally between commuters and non-commuters;
· Water taxi service has provided a reliable alternative form of transit, with 99 percent on-time service in 2016;
· For the West Seattle service, 17 percent of participants in an August 2017 rider survey indicating they lived outside downtown Seattle and West Seattle; and
· The Marine Division plans to pursue concessions and partner with other agencies as a way of increasing revenue.

The 2017 Water Taxi Ridership Analysis and Strategic Growth Report, as transmitted, meets the terms of the proviso requirement.


BACKGROUND 

King County Marine Division and Water Taxi Service. The Marine Division of the King County Department of Transportation provides waterborne public transportation services, transporting 601,942 passengers in 2016 on two routes. Those routes serve:

· Vashon Island – Downtown Seattle Water Taxi providing three morning and three afternoon trips during the commute periods; and

· West Seattle – Downtown Seattle Water Taxi providing seasonal (commute and non-commute) service April through October and commute service November through March.

In 1997, King County began operating seasonal water taxi service between West Seattle and Downtown.

In 2003, responding to a reduction in funding for its network of passenger-only ferries, the Washington State Legislature made statutory changes to facilitate passenger-only ferry service by transit agencies and county ferry districts. The legislature made further local government passenger-only ferry statutory changes in 2006, establishing a passenger-only ferry account to be used for operating and capital grants for ferry systems.

The King County Ferry District (KCFD) was established by the King County Council on April 30, 2007.[footnoteRef:2] The KCFD passed a 2008 countywide property tax levy of 5.5 cents per $1,000 assessed value[footnoteRef:3] to support an operations and finance plan to address Vashon ferry service, the Elliott Bay Water Taxi, a Lake Washington demonstration route, funding for studies of other routes, and shuttle routes and landside facilities. [2:  Ordinance 15739 as authorized by RCW 36.54.110]  [3:  FD2007-06] 


The KCFD assumed in-house operations from the State of Washington for the Vashon Island to Downtown Seattle passenger-only ferry service in 2009 and began in-house year-round operations of the West Seattle to Downtown Seattle water taxi in 2010.

In 2009, in response to the recession, the KCFD reduced the 2010 property tax levy to $0.3 cents per $1,000 assessed value to provide property tax relief. The KCFD renewed that levy rate each subsequent year. 

In 2014, the State Legislature[footnoteRef:4] authorized counties with a population of over one million people to have their county legislative authority assume the rights, powers, functions, and obligations of ferry districts. Subsequently, in November 2014, King County assumed governance of the KCFD under the auspices of the Marine Division.[footnoteRef:5]  [4:  36.54RCW]  [5:  Ordinance 17935] 


At the same time, as part of the development of the 2015/2016 biennial budget ordinance, the Council incorporated a proviso requirement asking the Marine Division to prepare an interim and final report on potential expansion of the passenger ferry system.[footnoteRef:6] The final report, which was transmitted in December 2015, identified 37 potential route combinations serving 18 potential terminal locations in Bellevue, Des Moines, Kenmore, Kirkland and Seattle (including Ballard, the University of Washington, Pier 50, Fremont and South Lake Union). Three routes were identified for further consideration, based on overall time competitiveness compared to other modes of travel and the cost of operation: [6:  Motion 14421 (Interim Report) and Motion 14561 (Final Report)] 


· Kenmore to University of Washington,
· Kirkland to University of Washington, and
· Ballard to Downtown Seattle.

Based on the estimated cost to expand to any of these new routes, the County did not act to develop an expansion plan, instead focusing on the two existing water taxi routes.

In November 2016, the Council updated King County Code 2.16.140 to treat passenger only ferry service as a transit service, subject to and integrated with the methodology of the King County Metro Service Guidelines.[footnoteRef:7] [7:  Ordinance 18413] 


Also in November 2016, as part of the 2017-2018 biennial budget, the County increased water taxi adult prepaid passenger-only ferry fares by 50 cents, and increased all other fare categories in proportion to the adult prepaid fare.[footnoteRef:8] This fare increase was scheduled to take effect in March 2018. The proposal was designed to be consistent with passenger-only ferry fare policies established in King County Code and with historic practices. The fare increase was anticipated to raise $198,142 in 2017-2018. [8:  Ordinance 18411] 


Ridership Proviso Requirement. As part of its review of the water taxi service and its effectiveness and fares during consideration of the 2017-2018 biennial budget, the Council incorporated a proviso requirement into the budget ordinance requiring an analysis of ridership during 2017.[footnoteRef:9]  [9:  Ordinance 18409 Section 112 Proviso P1] 


The proviso required:

	Ordinance 18409, Section 112, P1 PROVIDED THAT:
	Of this appropriation, $100,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits a report and a motion that should acknowledge receipt of the report and reference the subject matter, the proviso's ordinance, ordinance section and proviso number in both the title and body of the motion and a motion acknowledging receipt of the report is passed by the council.
	The report shall include, but not be limited to:
	A.  Ridership demographics for the peak season, April through October 2017, during commute and noncommute times;
	B.  The effect of the passenger only ferry ridership on the local and regional economy;
	C.  Strategies to increase ridership for commuters, visitors and other riders; and
	D.  Strategies to increase revenue from sources other than property tax, grants and fares. 
	The executive should file the report and a motion required by this proviso by January 31, 2018, in the form of a paper original and an electronic copy with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original and provide an electronic copy to all councilmembers, the council chief of staff and the lead staff for the transportation, economy and environment committee, or its successor.

2017 Water Taxi Ridership Analysis and Strategic Growth Report. The Executive transmitted the Marine Division’s ridership analysis in January 2018, as required by the proviso. The report included information from 2017 on the two water taxi routes.

A. Ridership demographics for the peak season, April through October 2017, during commute and noncommute times.

The report noted that, based on survey responses, most water taxi passengers are commuters (71 percent). While Vashon water taxi riders are primarily commuters (91 percent), riders to West Seattle are split nearly equally between commuters and non-commuters.

B. The effect of the passenger only ferry ridership on the local and regional economy.

The report concluded that Seattle relies on transit to support population growth and economic development and that the West Seattle water taxi route carries significant portions of recreational passengers between downtown Seattle and West Seattle that support local and downtown retailers.

C. Strategies to increase ridership for commuters, visitors and other riders.

The report suggested several strategies to increase ridership, including: exploring other marketing opportunities and expanding the existing marketing program; expanding service to Vashon Island and/or increasing service frequency to West Seattle; and enhancing passenger connections to the Marine Division’s downtown ferry terminal that complement the transportation improvements occurring as part of the downtown Seattle Waterfront project.

D. Strategies to increase revenue from sources other than property tax, grants and fares.

The report noted that revenues could be increased by continuing to explore concessions and advertising opportunities; and by partnering with other vessel-owning public agencies and passenger ferry services to use Marine Division facilities and to provide operations and maintenance through contracted service.



ANALYSIS

The 2017 Water Taxi Ridership Analysis and Strategic Growth Report, as transmitted, meets the terms of the proviso requirement.

It noted, in particular, the growth of non-commuter and tourist ridership on the West Seattle route and the economic benefits to West Seattle, specifically Alki Beach, businesses. The report concluded that additional marketing could increase ridership, and noted that concessions, advertising, and partnering with other agencies could increase revenues.

ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Motion 2018-0119 (and its attachments)
2. Transmittal Letter
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1. Paul Brodeur, Marine Division Director
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